
Minutes of a meeting of the Debenham Parish Council Cemetery Committee held on Tuesday, 14th August 2018 at 7:30pm at Dove Cottage, Debenham.

Present: Cllr L Cockerton (Chairman), Cllr R Blackwell, Cllr D Seccombe, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk) and no members of the public.
1. Apologies for absence: There were no apologies for absence.
2. Declarations of interest: None received.
3. To receive minutes of the Cemetery Committee meeting held 12th September 2017: It was resolved to approve the minutes as a true record of the meeting held.
4. To receive update and agree any actions on matters raised/resolved at previous meetings: 
a) Re-painting of Millennium gates: Maintenance Group or other group of volunteers to be asked if they can assist.
b) Loose headstone: Work had been completed and invoice was awaited for processing.
c) Repair of railings near the URC: Completed by local company. Consideration regarding the introduction of a side gate to be considered at a future meeting.
d) Handrail near the Millennium Gates: The handrail had been installed and members agreed that it should be painted black, in keeping with the gates. Action as per point a).
e) Bonfire area: Some of the suggestions received were as follows:
· Natural hedge to be planted instead of fence? 

· Could the existing boundary line be moved so it was set further back (as it was encroaching in the Cemetery?

· Suggestion that cuttings could be taken to empty allotment plot for incineration- add to pc agenda for consideration.

· Area behind existing spot should be cut back- Clerk to organise as part of Winter maintenance.

f) Box hedging around plots: One of the cases had been resolved and the family member was in contact with the Clerk; The other had advised the Clerk that it would soon be done; The third had suffered a recent loss and it was agreed that a letter should not be sent until the end of October. 
It was noted that in the case of two recent burials the plots were very high but it was hoped the ground would subside in due course. The recent weather was given as a possible explanation and no further action was to be taken for the time being.

g) Reserved plots: Recommendation to be put forward to full council for subsequent reservation charges to be reduce by 50%, with immediate effect.
h) Signage: The overgrowth near the Aspall Road cemetery sign was obscuring it- could the maintenance group be asked to cut it back? This would be possible once they had received the guidelines from SCC Highways which allowed them to work on or within a certain distance of a carriageway.
New signage had also been recently ordered and would soon be erected on Cemetery Lane.

5. To consider any further maintenance work needed at the Cemetery, including:
a) Overgrown boundaries: The current contractor was restricted to working at a maximum height of 4m. However, would the contractor consider the use of a long arm type saw which would enable him to reach higher limbs from the ground? 
Some of the boundaries, Southern and Eastern hedges, outside the Millennium Gates and alongside the river bank, Cemetery Drive, as well as the inside boundary would benefit from a good cut as not only were the hedges overgrown, there was also a considerable amount of brambles in some areas. Clerk to ask contractor to add the additional maintenance as soon as practicable to the Winter maintenance list.
b) East boundary: Dealt with under a).
c) Trees and hedges: Dealt with under a).
d) Items for the noticeboard: It was agreed that the Cemetery Policy and new list of fees (once a resolution was made with regards to the reservation fee recommendation) should be placed on the Cemetery noticeboard. 
6. To consider alternatives for burials, including the re-use of graves over 100 years old and vertical burials: A brief discussion was had about various possible options. It was agreed that informal enquiries would be made with the adjoining land owner with regards to land valuation for future consideration. Once a response was received, the matter could be added to a future PC agenda as a capital budget consideration.
7. To receive update from Cllr L Cockerton re the possible non-consecration of the URC area: A brief report was received from Cllr L Cockerton and members discussed the advantages and disadvantages of having consecrated and non-consecrated land. It was resolved to leave the various sections of the Cemetery as they were and to address any particular issues if they arose in the future.

8. To consider the provision of a list/map of burials within the Cemetery and Urn Garden: Cllr D Seccombe explained that with the recent increase of family history and ancestry enquiries, it would be helpful if the data pertaining to the graves in the Debenham Cemetery could be made available to the public in some way, including the website. 
Members were informed that a St Mary’s churchyard survey had previously ben carried out and the data had been digitized. However, the fee that was payable upon receipt of enquiries represented some of the DPCC’s sources of income and if the information was to be made available free of charge, this source could potentially be lost. Further enquiries would need to be made with regards to this matter.

It was suggested that the URC records could be requested from the current Vicar or other representative. Cllr D Seccombe volunteered to make further enquiries and to also look at the existing Debenham Cemetery records in order to ascertain how the project could be achieved.

9. St Mary’s Church closed churchyard: Cllr R Blackwell gave members an update on the current position regarding the already approved rebuilding of the Churchyard wall at the rear of Lantern House. An updated quote had been requested just in case there had been any changes in the time that had lapsed but it was hoped this matter would progress quickly. The Diocesan Architect was now dealing with this.
10. Review the Debenham Cemetery Policy- To approve any amendments needed: The Policy was reviewed and some minor changes were agreed.
11. To receive and consider any reports from residents/visitors/funeral directors: Such reports/enquiries had been dealt as they had been received and there were no pending matters to be considered.

12. To receive reports from councilors on matters not itemized on the agenda/to be included on the next agenda: Inconsiderate dog owners and the issue of dog poo was raised. A suggestion was put forward that a dog poo bag dispenser could be trialed on the High Street and if successful, a second could be placed on the entrance to the Cemetery. Clerk to add to a future agenda for consideration.
There was some concern that most of the trees on or near the URC were overgrown and needed to be cut back. Matter to be added to the next Parish Council agenda for consideration.

13. Date of next meeting: TBA- However financial considerations to be included on the FAWG meeting of 12th November 2018.
With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9.15pm.

Signed:________________________  Date:_____________________________________
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